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RESUMEN 

Las estrategias de control del tiempo en las clases de 

Educación Física se constituyen a partir de las 

decisiones que toma el profesor cuyo objetivo es 
maximizar el tiempo de la sesión directamente 

dedicado al aprendizaje. De este modo, contribuyen a 

la mejora de la calidad de la enseñanza pues permiten 
alcanzar un mayor número de objetivos a lo largo de 

cada unidad didáctica. A tal efecto, este trabajo 

expone diversas estrategias de gestión del tiempo de 

aula que se agrupan en tres grupos: estrategias 
preventivas, estrategias interactivas y estrategias de 

agrupamiento. Si bien se presenta un amplio elenco 

de estrategias, corresponde al profesor la elección e 
incluso adaptación de aquellas estrategias que mejor 

se ajustan a su contexto educativo. 

 

 

 

Palabras clave: Estrategias preventivas, estrategias 

interactivas, estrategias de agrupamiento, educación 
física escolar, calidad de la enseñanza. 

 

 

ABSTRACT 

Control time strategies in Physical Education lessons 

are made up with the decisions that are taken by the 

teacher whose aim is to maximize the time of the 
lesson directly dedicated to learning. In this way, 

they contribute to improve teaching quality because 

they help to reach a bigger number of objectives 
through each teaching unit. To that effect, this work 

shows diverse strategies for the management of 

lesson time that are grouped into three groups: 

prevention strategies, concurrent strategies and 
grouping students strategies. Despite of the 

presentation of a wide range of strategies, the teacher 

is the responsible of the choice and even the 
adaptation of those strategies which fit better to his 

educative context. 

 

   

 

Keywords: Prevention strategies, concurrent 

strategies, grouping students strategies, Scholar 
Physical Education, teaching quality. 
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INTRODUCTION  

 

Management strategies are able to master lessons’ or 

teaching unit’s organisation, allowing the teacher to 
maximize the efficiency of a certain methodology to 

ease the learning process and are introduced in any 

moment during the lesson (Pérez Pastur, 2010). On 
the other hand, instruction strategies ease directly the 

students’ engagement before and during learning 

activities and, according to teacher’s lesson planning, 

are used in specific moments (Campos, Garrido & 
Castañeda, 2011). 

According to Contreras (1998), lesson management 

is made up with the decisions that are taken by the 
teacher in relation with lesson organisation, direction 

and control; all of them are extraordinary important 

topics for the teacher interest. Piéron (1988) defend 
that, achieving an efficient learning of sporting and 

physical activities depends on the development of a 

positive atmosphere in class, on the activities 

organisation, on teacher feedbacks and a significant 
percentage of time dedicated by students to the task, 

remarking especially motor engagement time, this is, 

that time that students dedicate to physical activity 
practice, and task time, known as that time within the 

student practices tasks directly linked to lesson aims 

or expected learning. The rest of the time, when there 

are not any instructions, any demonstrations, any 
practices and any students’ activities, is called by 

Siedentop (1998) organisation time. Students use that 

time to go into the gym or through the sport pitch, 
wearing clean clothes, etcetera, and teacher uses that 

time to check the attendance of the whole students, to 

prepare tasks, to move equipment and to create 
groups or teams; in short, everything that is not 

directly linked to student learning. Thus, an efficient 

management of time is that management which gets 

highest time to achieve the lesson aims and expected 
learnings (Derri, Emmanouilidou, Vassiliadou, 

Kloumourtzogolou & Loza, 2007). The higher the 

difference between time dedicated to task and time 
dedicated to organisation is, the more efficient 

teacher performance is (Martín-Recio, 2003). 

Several researchers point the motor engagement time 
and time dedicated to task as those two main 

elements to increase student learning (Ennis, 2003), 

so reduced and precise time dedicated to work 

organisation makes easier lesson direction, 
diminishing discipline troubles and ensuring a raised 

motor engagement time (Cuéllar & Carreiro, 2001; 

Yonemura, Fukugasako, Yohinaga & Takahashi 

2004). 

Therefore, this work aims to synthesise different 
ttime management strategies that are orientated to 

optimize the teaching practice of physical education 

professionalsfísica. The methodology used to carry it 
out is based on the selection of practical handbooks 

focused on physical education didactics (specifically 

on teaching processes improvement) and the enquiry 

of expert teachers and specialist on the area 
researchers. 

 

PREVENTION MANAGEMENT STRATEGIES 
 

An efficient management of physical education 

lessons is not got hazardously. Lessons that work 

properly, with few bad behaviours, which the time 

available to teaching and practice is high, are the 
result of a serious effort of the teacher to keep an 

appropriate learning climate (Olmedo, 2000). The 

teacher must prepare previously a preventive 
management planning to reduce the probability of the 

appearance of behaviour problems during the lessons 

development and, in this way, increasing time 

dedicated to the task and student learning, allowing 
the students become more responsible and promoting 

their self-organisation (Siedentop, 1998). 

It is very important that physical education lessons 
start quickly and with an amusing beginning, able to 

be kept along the whole lesson, taking the most 

advantage of the time. When the teacher uses the 
correct strategy in order to start the lesson, he is 

sending a clear message to his students: “it is time to 

learn” (Metzler, 2005). Among the reclaimable 

strategies to start any lesson, based on the Metzler 
(2005), Siedentop (1998) and Piéron (1988) 

recommendations, here, the use of the strategies 

showed below are remarked (table 1): 

Table 1. Main management strategies. 

PREVENTION 

STRATEGIES 

CONCURRENT 

STRATEGIES 

GROUPING 

STRATEGIES 

- Start lesson 

quickly and at 

the right time. 

- Present lesson 

- Helping students for 

material transport. 

- Preparing next 

activity. 

- Cut and 

make groups. 

- Groups 

according to 

the month of 



 
 

 

               Journal of Sport and Health Research                                                                                                     2015, 7(2):73-80 

 

 
 J Sport Health Res                                                                                                                                                ISSN: 1989-6239 

 

76 

planning. 

- Explain the 
expectations. 

- Assertive 

discipline. 

- Establishment 

of routines and 

rules. 

- Learn to supervise 

several events 
simultaneously 

during the lesson. 

- Use the extinction 

of inappropriate 

behaviours. 

- Provide positive 

reinforcement. 

birth. 

- Groups 
according to 

clothes’ 

colours. 

 

 

Start lesson quickly and on time 

The student group must be punctual and the teacher, 

constantly, starts presenting lesson planning and his 

students’ expectative on time because this sooner 
beginning provides rhythm to the lesson and foster 

the relevance of the teaching unit tasks.  

 

Present lesson planning to the students 

At the beginning of any teaching unit and also at the 

beginning of every lesson, teacher should share an 

advance about the most important lesson 
characteristics avoiding that students stay in class 

being unaware of what the lesson is about. For 

instance, in a hypothetical athletics lesson, teacher 

could say: “today we are receiving the third lesson of 
shot put, going in depth in throwing action stage”.  

 

Explain the expectations 

The teacher explains the expectations linked with his 

students, for instance, “I want you to make groups 

around me quickly when I decide the activity has 
already finished” or “I think that if you collaborate, 

today we will do the whole shot put throwing action 

efficiently”, being important to ensure that students 

have understood what they are supposed to do and 
that the teacher’s attitude contributes to reach that 

result. 

 

Assume an assertive discipline  

The teacher presents the necessary conditions to 

make the learning possible clearly to his students and 
then, tries to involve them under these conditions 

with a suitable behaviour. For instance, the teacher 

says to his students: “We need to be completely sure 

that the material is collected and left on its original 

place in order to ease that next user could find it”. 

Once this condition has been established and all the 

students have understood it, the teacher hopes it 
happens correctly and reinforces positively this 

action when it appears. However, if this condition is 

not respected, it becomes a priority aim and the 
lesson does not continue until the teacher is satisfied 

with his students’ behaviour. This is especially 

important when the rules established deal with 

security because whether students do not follow 
them, their physical integrity is at risk. 

 

Establishment of routines and rules 

The teacher establishes a sort of rules about safety, 

this is, appropiate behaviours in order to do a right 

use of material and to get along with classmates. In 
the practical example of athletics, the teacher has to 

establish the rule that nobody is allowed to throw the 

shot put until he does not say “throwing” and that 

shot put are not collected until he does not say 
“collection”. In jumping events, he has to determine 

that students can not jump while other classmate stay 

on the falling area because their health is in danger in 
case of collision of distracted students who had not 

checked the mat was free. Other rules that can be 

included are respecting others, classmates as well as 

teachers, avoiding insults and promoting encourage 
and help behaviours, sharing the equipment and place 

and easing the integration of fellow students in 

groups. Other rules are related to respect to 
environment, fostering attitudes about keeping clean 

the facilities and carrying the material without 

damaging it. Finally, other important rules to 
consider are to make a good effort in every task, to 

make the most of time, to engage in each activity, to 

be interested in learning, to arrive on time and with 

the appropriate clothes. 

 

CONCURRENT MANAGEMENT 

STRATEGIES 

 

Most of the management lesson actions occur after 

the lesson has begun. Some management strategies 
can be designed previously but most of them must be 

taken when the teacher decides to finish one activity 

and to start the next one (Fernández, 2008). This is 
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known as concurrent management because it 

supposes to consider many elements that happen in 

that specific moment, directing some verbal 

interactions with the students (Metzler, 2005). The 
success of the majority lessons depends on teacher 

efficacy during interactive management time, 

because those moments are usually unexpected, 
causing big interruptions and important loss of time if 

they are not solved quickly.  

 

Have students who help to carry and collect the 
required material 

When it is not possible to prepare the material before 

students arrive, the teacher can ask his students for 
help to carry it towards the pitch and to collect it if it 

will not be used any more. It reduces organisation 

time considerably and keep the students involves in 
the lesson development. This strategy is especially 

interesting when the students are receiving their first 

lessons about an activity that requires material 

manipulation and transport like in the case of high 
jump where it is necessary to carry mats, which are 

usually very heavy and difficult to handle only by 

one person. 

 

Prepare next activity while another is currently 

taking place 

Once the teacher knows that his group is just to 
change to other activity that requires different 

materials or a new distribution, can already have 

prepared next activity while the other is finishing. 
When it is possible, the teacher makes a fast and safe 

scenery change that lets him lose less time. An 

example for shot put initiation can consist in that the 
teacher draws throwing circles for complete throwing 

action while his students are practising last arm 

action in shot put throwing and, due to it, minimise 

the time dedicated to organisation. 

 

Learn to supervise several events simultaneously 

during the lesson 

It refers to teacher capability to pay attention to more 

than one thing simultaneously during the lesson. This 

skill is important in those lessons with big pitches 
and several groups distributed on them. In this case, 

the teacher must be able to pay an individual 

attention to the student who is asking any doubt in 

that specific moment while keeps the control of the 

rest of his classmates.  

 

Use the extinction of asking attention behaviours 

Some students try to stand out when the teacher is 

near and can create small conflicts to get his 
attention. Teacher’s attention is often a reinforcement 

to this kind of students. When the teacher suspects 

this is the case, a good strategy to extinguish these 

behaviours is simply to ignore it. Frequently, the 
student stops this behaviour because he has failed in 

his attempt to get teacher’s attention that reinforced 

the behaviour he started with.  

 

Provide positive reinforcement 

The teacher tries to stimulate the activity regularly 
with positive interactions, providing either guidelines 

or incitements, showing enthusiasm and providing 

frequent feedbacks about how well his students are 

doing the activity. It is really useful to encourage 
students to answer quickly to the proposal presented 

by the teacher with expressions like “come on”, 

“ahead”, “now faster”, using a loud tone, an amusing 
rhythm to explain guidelines, smiling and modulating 

the voice (Gómez-Mármol, Sánchez-Alcaraz & 

García-Montiel, 2013). Independently of the provided 

feedbacks for improving the learning, the teacher 
provides feedbacks about how well they are doing the 

activity too, reinforcing their behaviours and 

congratulating those students who get used easily to 
routines. The use of reinforcements and positive 

interventions contributes to a good class climate, 

being very important for educational action (Piéron, 
1988). 

 

GROUPING STUDENTS STRATEGIES 

 

Grouping students strategies are considered as one of 

the three kinds of management strategies, in an 

attempt of remarking its importance in efficient 
lesson management. Any teaching model requires 

that the teacher groups his students during his lessons 

to get an effective use of time and to produce an 
adequate task learning. When the planning does not 

imply whole group simultaneously teaching, the 
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teacher has different grouping strategies that respect 

students’ feelings, taking advantage of the time and 

easing the immediate aims of the lesson. 

Groups must be formed by the own students 
according to their common interests, letting them the 

chance of choosing their groups and, thus, the teacher 

only has to indicate the number of components of 
each group. Nevertheless, teacher’s intervention is 

necessary when problems among students appear, 

when there are marginalized classmates, when the 

transition time is increased, when there is too much 
noise or when there are inequitable teams. In that 

case, teacher must create groups, directing the 

grouping process by himself. In order to get it, 
teachers have at their disposal a sort of fast strategies 

to create groups randomly when students’ skills or 

characteristics are not a key factor. 

 

Cut and make groups 

Let’s suppose that a teacher wants to create five 

groups and to distribute them all over the pitch. 
Firstly, he chooses five separated areas where the 

groups will work and assigns a number for each area, 

from one to five. Secondly the teacher points at his 
students one by one counting their numbers. Then, all 

the students go to their respective area.  

 

Groups according to the month of birth 

For instance, whether the teacher needs to divide his 

students into three groups and says: “every student 

who was born from January to April are the first 
group. Every student who was born from May to 

August are the second group and the rest are the third 

group”. The students make groups and afterwards, 
the teacher adjusts the size of the groups in case of 

imbalance. 

 

Groups according to clothes’ colours 

In the case that a teacher needs to create three groups, 

he could say: “every student who is wearing a red 

tracksuit are the first group. Every student who is 
wearing a blue tracksuit are the second group. The 

rest are the third group”. As in the example showed 

above, the teacher might need to adjust the size of the 
groups to balance them. 

 

Finally, in some occasions, the teacher prefers to 

select the groups according to the level of 

development of a determined skill. When this is 

necessary in order to carry out either a lesson or a 
small competition, the teacher must make it clear that 

groups have been created according to that skill and, 

thus, that is not based on any kind of discriminative 
decision. There is another strategy, creating groups’ 

responsibility rely on “captains”, who often are the 

two more skilled and popular boys. This action is not 

only anti-educative but may be an avoiding tendency 
source by students towards physical activity (Ponce 

de León, Valdemoros & Sanz, 2010), and, 

furthermore, it can cause an important loss of time in 
a lesson that could be dedicated to practice any 

activity. The teacher uses these simple strategies to 

eliminate all those negative questions related to this 
process, like modifying rules to promote more 

equitable engagement patterns and not to discourage 

those groups or students who have lost when the 

activity has just finished. 

CONCLUSIONS  

The current interest for contributing to improve the 

teaching quality makes that investigation field works 
for innovation field; in this way, there are many 

publications that aim to provide new methodologies 

that can overcome different difficulties produced 

during the teaching process. 

Thus, the adequate time control becomes a key 

element to optimize the students’ learning to the 

extent that let reducing the time dedicated to task 
which have not any effects on the acquisition of new 

skills by pupils. 

Along the same line, this work presents diverse 
strategies for time management grouped into three 

groups: prevention strategies, concurrent strategies 

and grouping students strategies; nevertheless, these 

proposals should not be understood neither as unique 
nor as exclusive but the choice of what strategy fits 

better with his educative context in each moment, is 

always a teacher’s responsibility. 
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